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1. Introduction

What is the Local Offer?
The SEND Code of Practice states that local authorities must publish a Local Offer, setting out in one place information about provision (services and support) they expect to be available across education, health and social care for children and young people in their area who have Special Education Needs and/or Disabilities (SEND).  

It also includes appropriate charities, community and voluntary sector services, i.e.  
a) those where what they offer is specific to children and young people with SEND;  or 
b) is able to meet the needs of children and young people with SEND as well as those of other children and young people.


Wakefield's Local Offer is more than just a website.

· We also produce a newsletter which features key services, support, activities, events and news about what is available in the local area.
· We bring the Local Offer alive through face to face events which might include providers who are part of the Wakefield Local Offer to give young people, families and the people who work with them the opportunity see what is on offer and to speak to the providers and ask questions.
· We use social media with up to minute information and announcements about the Local Offer including relevant consultation exercises, engagement opportunities, Listening Events and face to face events. 

The Local Offer website, newsletter and face to face events are now being administered on behalf of Wakefield Council by Barnardo’s Wakefield Services as part of the Wakefield Early Support Advice Information and Liaison (WESAIL) contract. 

WESAIL will continue to work in partnership with the Council, Health and other services to produce and maintain the Wakefield Local Offer.  


How can you ‘Have Your Say’?
As a local area, we need to make sure we ask you as parents/carers and children and young people what you think of the Local Offer to help us to improve it and make sure it meets your needs.  We will collect feedback throughout the year to help us keep improving Wakefield’s Local Offer.  We will do this in a number of different ways:

· Feedback via the Local Offer website
· Feedback at face to face events 
· Feedback from TEAM, the Parent Carer Forum for Wakefield, who link in with lots of other groups
· Feedback from services who work directly with children and families, such as WFYouth, Schools etc.
· Feedback from the listening events
· Feedback from engagement events
· Feedback from consultations

Did you know?
User feedback is very important to us and we value all your comments. We want Wakefield’s Local Offer to meet your needs and to do this we need your help.  Please continue to contact us and tell us about your experiences using the Local Offer website and our Offline Offer including support services available in Wakefield.  
 
You can let us know what you think about the Local Offer at any time during the year by:

· Emailing us at wakefieldlocaloffer@barnardos.org.uk
· Contacting TEAM on 07880 203 670 or email at teampcf@hotmail.com
· Children & young people can also contact the Youth Service here: http://wfyouth.co.uk/contact-us/



2. Update from the 2016-17 You Said, We Did

The feedback we receive from children and young people, parents and carers and partners working in SEND is all collated and then published each Autumn Term in a You Said, We Did document.  This section gives an update about the actions we carried forward from last year.

a) We needed to rebuild key sections of the Local Offer website based on the feedback we have received.

This has now been completed and the new and improved website went live on 9th August 2018.  A lot of work has taken place behind the scenes to improve the search facility and the way you can navigate the website.  Early feedback is very positive, but please take a look at the website wakefield.mylocaloffer.org. – if there is anything not working as you think it should do, please use the feedback button to let us know.  

b) We needed to increase the number of providers on the Approved Provider List for short breaks so that families have more choice and don’t have to wait as long for support.

In the last 12 months there have been a number of changes with the Approved Provider List for Short Breaks.  But, we haven’t just looked to improve things there. Short Breaks is about a range of support being available, so we now offer Max Cards for free to families who register on the Information Network (Disabled Children’s Register). 

In improving the Local Offer Website, we have made it much easier to search for activities and things to do.  You can now filter by days, times, disability and postcode, so please do take a look.

As for the Approved Provider list, we now have 6 different approved providers who can deliver a range of support including personal care, group activities and individual support in the community. We are continuing to work with children, young people and their families to identify potential gaps in support and work with providers to help meet these. 

We have also worked with Council-run services to increase the options available for families.  WF Youth now also run specialist holiday groups each school holiday as part of the Short Breaks offer. 




c) The voice of young people with SEND needed to be better heard at a strategic level.

During the High Needs Review we heard back directly from 131 children and young people.  This represented 36% of all of the replies we received.  The feedback given by the children and young people was directly used to shape the proposals.  More can be seen on the Local Offer Website http://wakefield.mylocaloffer.org/consultations.

We worked with partners to develop some quick questionnaires that could be used to tie in with the Parent Carer Listening Event themes.  Our WF Youth Team regularly feed back the voice of the young people through SEND Board and also through the Wakefield Youth Parliament.  Wakefield Youth Parliament play an active role in challenging our leaders and inputting into the shaping of policy and service planning.

That said, there is a key focus from partners to make sure that there is ongoing work to keep improving in this area.


d) We need to refresh and communicate our Preparing for Adulthood Provision map covering Education, Employment and Training to include pathways to access provision, eligibility criteria and number of places.  AND
e) We need to identify the gaps in our offer of provision for preparing for adulthood and look into developing more where needed.


A refresh of the document on the Local Offer website was completed last year, but there is lots more we want to do around Preparing for Adulthood.  We also know that young people and families want more information about the support and services available.  We also want to be able to offer more options and choice.  This year, we will be increasing the number of supported internships available for young people and improving the progression opportunities available.




3. You Said, We Did 2018
All information and feedback in this document is for the period September 2017 until August 2018. 

a) About the Local Offer Website 
(from engagement activities and surveys)

	The key information important to us now is different to when the Local Offer website was first built. Can the website be updated to reflect this?
	We have changed quick links on the Local Offer website as a result to give you quicker access to what you tell us you want to know.


	The search function on the Local Offer website isn’t very good and the way the search results are shown isn’t helpful. It makes it difficult to see which pages are the most relevant without having to open each one first. Can you make changes to the website to reduce the problems we are having?
	We have looked at the categories of information we have on the website and made changes to these to help finding information much faster. We also changed the way that search results appear so you now see a short description about each service or provider as well as their name and logo, if provided.


	We like the age groups on the Local Offer homepage, but we don’t know what information we will see before we click on any of the buttons. Can you add something to the website to make this clearer?
	We have kept the age groups on the homepage and when you hover over each of the boxes for key information, you will see a short description about the type of things you will be able to see when you click on the link.

	It is hard to see links to websites on the left hand side of the screen of the Local Offer website, can these be included in the body of the text?
	We have put the links in the body of the text. All links should also open as a new tab too.




	Can you make the search filters on the Local Offer website more specific to help when looking for information?
	We have changed the site so that you can search on specific age, postcode, what day things to do are happening as well as category of need.

	There seems to be quite a few broken links on the refreshed website, when will this be resolved?
	Since the revised website went live in August 2018 we have been working on fixing all the broken links within the pages and also documents available on the website to download. 

This work is being prioritised on frequently used pages or information people are searching for as well as the feedback people have been providing to us through the website.

This work is still ongoing at the moment and anyone finding a broken link, incorrect or missing information is encouraged to give feedback through the website when they find them. This will help us to make sure the website is as up to date as possible and working as expected. 

An update on progress will be added to the You said We Did page on the Local Offer website by the end of December 2018.






b) About Education
	You Said
	We Did

	We don’t know which local authority specialist educational services staff are working with my children, when they are in schools working, what has been said to teachers and how we could talk with them. How will you change this for parents and carers?

(feedback on comments raised at September Listening event)
	To make this better for families, the education services at the Council have agreed:
· Parents will receive a letter letting them know who is going to be working with their child, when they will be in school and when parents and carers will be able to meet the worker or workers.
· To work on a system to let parents and carers know when follow on appointments will be happening.
· Learning Support Service and Educational Psychology Service are working together to make changes to the request for involvement forms to make sure that parents and carers are really involved in the discussions about their child.
· Education services at the Council will work on a system to ensure all parents and carers can access copies of any reports written. This includes those to support a My Support Plan or to answer a specific question or issue, for example. 


	Why are there differences in how schools are meeting the requirements of SEND children?

(feedback on comments raised at September Listening event)

















	This is something the local authority agrees is an issue and has also been picked up by Ofsted as part of their inspections.

The local authority has provided free training and resources to all local authority schools and academies about the Graduated Approach. 
If you aren’t sure what this means, the Graduated Approach starts when a class teacher or parent has concerns about the progress their child is making. The Graduated approach has four stages as highlighted below. Any actions taken during all of these stages will be discussed with the child and the parent or carer and progress should be reviewed regularly. Depending on your individual child’s needs, they may not need to go through all four stages, for example, an EHCP may need to be put in place straightaway or your child’s needs may be met as part of Quality First Teaching.
The stages are:
· Quality First Teaching – the school will look at what the concerns are and what early interventions can be put in place to support the child. 
· Additional Support – if progress is not being made, the school will contact the Advisory Support Services for advice which could include training for staff.  
· SEN Support – if progress is not being made or your child’s needs cannot be met with additional support, the school will, in consultation with parents or carers, submit a request for involvement. This stage can include putting in place a My Support Plan, further assessments of needs, observing lessons, a programme of specialist sessions from an advisory teacher or advisory education support assistant etc
· Education, Health and Care Plan (EHCP) – if progress is not being made or your child’s needs cannot be met with SEN support, a statutory assessment may be requested. This involves a multi-agency assessment of your child’s needs which may result in an EHCP being put in place.

In addition to the above, to make sure all schools are identifying the learning needs of children to the same standards, the Council has developed a tool called the Wakefield Progression Steps. This is now used by majority of schools in Wakefield so there is a shared language and understanding of progress. 

To make sure there are less differences in the way schools meet the needs of children and young people, the Council has worked with partners, including parents, to develop the SEND Quality Standard. This tool helps schools to review and evaluate their SEND provision and highlights examples of what good practice looks like.


	Why can’t children get support from specialist educational support services without a formal diagnosis?

(feedback on comments raised at September Listening event)
	This is a myth.

Wakefield Local Authority uses a needs-led, not diagnosis-led, approach. This means that no child needs a diagnosis for autism or dyslexia, for example, before they can access a provision or advisory support staff. Any waiting times for diagnosis will have no impact on meeting the needs for support for education purposes.







c) About Health 

	What are the criteria for referral to Speech and Language Therapy and can these be made available on the Local Offer website for us to access?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)
	Clearer referral criteria have been developed and these have been rolled out to Health Visitors and GPs. Health Visitors are now receiving more detailed training about what the criteria are. The new criteria that apply are that children with delayed language will be seen if they are aged over 2 and a half years unless there are obvious complex needs present then they will be seen sooner. Children with normal speech sound delay will be seen from age 4 and three quarter years and above unless there is evidence that the impact on the child is significantly detrimental to a child’s wellbeing. 


	As parents and carers we feel we can face a brick wall when dealing with Speech and Language Therapy services regarding our children’s needs. What will you do to remove this barrier?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)
	It is a great shame that parents and carers have felt this, and we cannot comment on specific cases within this report. However, you can always speak to the team leader about any specific concerns you may have to help resolve them.

	Why don’t children get different levels of input from Speech and Language Therapy at different ages?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)
	We agree that this needed to improve. We have now restructured our service which should mean this now happens. 

Wherever individual families have concerns about the level of service, then we always ask that they speak to the team leader to help resolve them. 

	Why parents or carers aren’t told when a Speech and Language Therapist visits a school? 

(feedback given at September Listening Event)
	We agree that parents and carers should be notified of all appointments. Therapists are instructed to ensure letters are sent home or phoned to ensure parents are aware of an upcoming school visit. Our system should also send an appointment reminder to parents before an appointment. Unfortunately it is not possible to state the type of appointment in this text message so it is very generic for all children’s therapies. 

	Once my child went to school I lost contact with the professional they were seeing in Speech and Language Therapy services. How will this be prevented in future?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)
	We have started using a paper feedback form which should be given to the child after a school visit.  This form summarises what activity took place during that school visit. Alternatively, parents are given feedback by phone. 

Parents are also welcome to contact the department at any time if don’t feel they are in contact with the therapist. 

	Can we have more training for parents and carers on things like Makaton and PECS (Picture Exchange Communication System)?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)
	We are looking into developing Makaton workshops.  We are limited in what we can provide at the moment as the course must be delivered by a licensed Makaton tutor and there isn’t currently one available within the Speech and Language Therapy Service. We have explored ways to change this however have not, as yet, been successful. We do offer a PECS-style approach and where we use this with a child we would expect that parents and carers also help with the use of it at home.


	There doesn’t seem to be real training available for Education Support Assistants (ESA) in schools about specific diagnoses. Are there plans to improve this?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)

	There are lots or training opportunities available both 1:1 in school, bespoke to the child as well as to access formally through Featherstone Health Centre. This includes topics like What is autism, speech sounds, language difficulties and language enrichment. We are also seeking to develop more packages in conjunction with the Communication Interaction and Access Team (CIAT).  


	I cannot find details of the Multi-Disciplinary Assessment (MDA) pathway on the Local Offer, can this be made available to download?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)
	Work is ongoing with regards to finalising the MDA pathways, but these will be shared soon.

The waiting times have now been reduced for children awaiting assessment of autism.  This has been part of a long recovery plan using temporary pathways. The temporary pathways have worked well, but we now need to finalise the permanent pathways to make sure they are sustainable.  We want to make sure that there are no backwards steps as we do not want to create any new waits for children and families. 
Key stakeholders are helping with this work including essential input from parents via a parent forum. 

Once the pathways are finalised, they will be shared.  


	My child has lots of meetings and different professionals involved with them which increases the stress and demands on our family. Can professionals look at how they can make this better for families?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)
	We understand it can be very challenging to have a child with additional needs. We are working towards reducing the additional stress of having multiple appointments within the Therapy Service by increasing the number of joint appointments we can offer, such as Occupational Therapy and Speech and Language Therapy together.  

Although joint appointments are not always possible, we are continually improving services to try to reduce the strain on families. For example, nurse-led Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) clinics were introduced to provide support for families whilst waiting for the ASD assessment. 


	The overall ethos seems to be that education takes priority over speech and language therapy (SLT) needs, even with the SLT needs being of greater importance. How can we make sure that SLT needs are properly met?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)
	We would agree that this does appear to be the case, even more so now that there is a greater national focus on academic achievement. The 2017 CQC/Ofsted Joint SEND Inspection also flagged up the fact that EHCPs do not always contain health-based outcomes and there is a need for more focus on health. 

We need to make sure that we have a strong voice through governors and local governance to make sure health outcomes are properly reflected and included within EHCPs and will work hard to make sure this will be the case. Health teams are contributing to the review of the EHCP format. We are also reviewing the format of reports we submit into the EHCP process, which will help make sure that health is fairly (and appropriately) represented in the EHCPs. 



	My child has been referred to Occupational Therapy but they have been discharged from the service without being seen or any discussion with families?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)
	The referral criteria within Occupational Therapy have now been revised. As a result, no referrals will be rejected without first seeking further information from the parent/carers about the child. 

	Can we have more parent training made available that can be accessed when a child is not under Occupational Therapy services?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)

	We ran a pilot for four different training sessions for parents or carers of a child with a Wakefield/Pontefract GP, who has a diagnosis of ASD or is on the MDA pathway. Evaluation of the pilot determined whether there a demand for the training before regular sessions were rolled out from January 2018. Teaching session dates for parent education have been arranged for the upcoming year. These dates have been shared with partner organisations and should be placed on the local offer. A booking form has also been shared for parents to book onto sessions.   

	My child is going to be attending hospital as an inpatient on a ward, is there something available that we can use to make the experience better and help ward staff understand my child’s needs?

(feedback given at September Listening Event)
	Work is ongoing with regards to VIP passport which will contain all information relevant to a child when attending hospital. This is currently passing through groups to ensure all information is contained and once complete, will be shared.

There are also a variety of social stories being created in order to ease the journey for children when attending hospital.  Again, once these are completed, they will be shared.














d) About Social Care – Including Short Breaks

	You Said
	We Did

	You would like a better range of activities that can support children and young people with SEND, particularly during the school holidays.

	Through the work with the Approved Provider List and Council-run services, we now have a better range and more choice for families.  There is a multi-sports provider, a music and drama provider and two providers who offer a range of different activities such as arts and crafts, sensory room, computer games, indoor and outdoor group games, baking and local community trips.
We used to only run playschemes in the summer holidays, but since February 2018, we have started to run specialist holiday clubs every school holiday (apart from Christmas and New Year) and will continue to keep these going for young people who have been assessed as needing a Specialist Short Break. 

	You don’t want to have to wait so long to access your Short Break. 

	We know families are waiting too long for their support and this is not good enough.  In the last 8 months, we have been working with families and partners to better understand what is causing the delays. 
We identified that some of the delays were due to there not being enough support to help with accessing social and leisure opportunities.  To help with this, we now run specialist holiday groups every school holiday.
We also identified that there were not enough providers who could offer personal care on a morning and/or an evening.  We worked with the market to help find another care agency provider to help meet this gap.
Some children’s needs could only be met by specific providers, for example those who need medical support.  This meant that places with these providers had to be prioritised for these children and, as a result, some families were then having to wait longer.  We have worked to make the system better by having more honest conversations with families when they are looking at support to better understand all the options available to them.  This includes being honest about the waiting times for some types of support and helping families to find something else that will still meet their needs.

	Some families are still having to wait too long for an assessment of need.

	We have listened to families and will now have a specialist team to complete assessments of needs for families who would like to access a Short Break, but do not have a social worker.  This team will be made up of 3 members of staff and will help to provide a dedicated and co-ordinated short breaks service to families.  This team are being recruited and should be in post and operational by November 2018.


	You wanted to be able to change your package of support more easily, for example, changing the support you get in the school holidays to better meet your preferences

	We have begun work to make sure that every family assessed as needing a specialist short break knows what their personal budget is and the options available to them.  From November 2018 onwards, every family will have a named officer who will be their single point of contact for Short Breaks.  This officer will help families to swap their support when they need to, for example during school holidays or to try something new.


	That it is really important to you and your family that providers build good relationships with you from the beginning
	We have amended the application process for new providers to include specific questions about how they will build and maintain good relationships with families.  Unless providers have good processes in place, we will not accept their application.
We also understand the importance of early meetings with new providers to explain what is important to families, what you (and we) expect of them, including open and honest communication.  We have regular catch up meetings with providers to help resolve any issues as they come up and to monitor the quality and performance of their service.


	You wanted to have a much better understanding about what each provider can (or can’t) do, in order to help you choose the best fit for your family.

	We are busy updating the Short Breaks Statement and the new version includes a booklet outlining the support available, including who the providers are, what support they offer, to who, on what days and times and what the costs are.  
Later this year, we will also be holding a series of engagement activities with children and young people, parents/carers and service providers to see what is working well and what could be improved.  We will then use this information to draft a short breaks model which is responsive to changing needs and preferences and we will share this draft back with everyone for further comments.  We want to make sure we have a Short Breaks model which sustainable for the future.




e) About Information, Advice and Support – Including WESAIL

	You Said
	We Did

	You really valued the WESAIL service and didn’t really want it to change.
You wanted WESAIL to continue to provide advice and support to make sure your child/young person gets the education they need.

	We recognised how important the WESAIL name was in Wakefield and kept this for the new contract which began on 1st April 2018 and is now delivered by Barnardo’s.  The majority of staff working on the new contract are the same as before. We used feedback from families to make sure that everything that was important to you was kept in new contract. This included that staff needed to be knowledgeable about a range of topics and understand how to work with children with SEND.

The new contract also added the SENDIASS name to WESAIL.  SENDIASS is an information, advice and support service for families that every Council must have available.  One of the key elements is providing information, advice and support about education including the Education, Health and Care Plan process. Because of this, all staff working in SENDIASS have training about the law related to SEND and the process for resolving disagreements.


	You really valued the workshops about support for parents and wanted to keep these, particularly around supporting independence and coping with difficult situations.
	[bookmark: _GoBack]The Resilience and Independence workshops have been kept as a local addition to the WESAIL SENDIASS Service, to meet the needs of families. Barnardo’s will continue to deliver workshops that respond to the changing needs of families over time, but may include Communication, Play, Behaviour Management and Sleep. 

	You would like help to know and understand what services and support is available for children and young people with SEND
	In the new contract for the WESAIL SENDIASS service, we recognised that key worker support is really important to you because it provides a single contact for families.  Keyworkers have been kept as part of the new contract.
The new contract also now includes the management of the Local Offer website.  This helps to provide clear, comprehensive, accessible and up-to-date information about the provision available in the local area and how to access it.   This makes sure families have the information and advice they need to make informed decisions about education, health and social care.  
Barnardo’s will use a range of methods to publicise the service, including direct contact with local schools and other education providers.  They will also advertise using a range of publicity and promotional materials including ongoing social media presence, a presence on the Local Offer, a dedicated website, a range of leaflets.  

The service is available 52 weeks of the year and the support line is open 9am to 5pm, Monday to Friday with an answerphone facility. 

If there are any changes or interruptions to the service, this information will be widely shared through social media, Local Offer website and all other communication channels.
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